Minutes of the Meeting of the Stradbroke Parish Council

held in the Community Centre, Stradbroke

Monday the 13th of July 2015

Present: Stuart Gemmil, Peter Smith, Richard Pierce-Saunderson, Gerald Jenkins, Maureen John, Velda Lummis, Nick Stones, Oliver Last, Don Darling, Ellie Wharton, Ollie Coles, George Chaplin

Charmaine Cooper was  present to take minutes of the meeting

In Attendance: There were 17 members of the public present. 

Public Forum:
Brian Goffee addressed the meeting regarding the recent Stradisphere event. A letter from him is attached. He outlined the contents of this letter, which included a policy for use of the Sports field, with help from the MSDC, and an offer of help to that process.

15.1
Chairman's Welcome
15.2
Apologies for absence had been received from Carrie Barnes

15.3
Declarations of Interest: There were no declarations of interest

15.4
Dispensations: There were no dispensations

15.5
Minutes of the May Meeting:   Proposed: Nick Stones, Seconded: Peter Smith. These were unanimously agreed.


Minutes of the June Meeting: 
A question was raised by Richard Pierce-Saunderson, regarding the proposal for the Magazine editors, which had no proposer/seconder. It was stated that, in the past, positions were adopted en bloc, and the matter was not on the June agenda. Proposed - Peter Smith, Seconded - Ollie Coles. All agreed.

15.6
Accounts - These were circulated.

.1
Balance:  £78,277.73 at 30th June


£1783.98 - unpresented cheques. These were scrutinised.


£76,483.75 

.2
Payment of cheques - proposed - Nick Stones, seconded - Peter Smith, agreed unanimously.


.3
Annual Audit - The asset register has all the street lights on, which will come off the asset list when the matter is concluded.

.4
Data Protection Fee - This is normally paid by cheque, but it was suggested that this should be paid by Direct Debit. Proposed - Oliver Last, Seconded - Richard Pierce-Saunderson, agreed unanimously. 
15.7
Matters of Report

.1
Street Lighting: The street lights will be effective from the 3rd of August. A working party will ensure that all lights are working. It is not clear which lights are LED, and therefore what we are paying for. This matter will be removed from future agendas after the next meeting, at which point it will be clear that everything is functioning as it should.

.2
Notice Boards - Nothing to report.

.3
Post Office - New hours commence from Monday the 20th: These include Monday opening but no Sunday opening.

.4
Village Sign - Maureen John has looked in to the matter of re-painting the sign, and will keep moving on with the matter. Sourcing the correct acrylic paint will be necessary. 

.5
Flag Raising - George Chaplin and Ollie Coles have replaced 80% of the ropes in the tower, refurbished the yard and sorted the rigging. They have purchased a new 3- and 4- yard Union Flag. The first raising was on the 18th of June. The gaff needs to be completely repaired, but good progress has been made. A comprehensive report was available and distributed. More rope is required to complete it. £476.61 has been spent, but an increase is needed over and above the £500 allocated. £152.93 is still needed, and the budget was increased to £650 which should be ample to cover everything. Proposed - Richard Pierce-Saunderson, Seconded - Nick Stones, all in favour (George and Ollie did not vote: interests entered in the attendance book).

.6
Bench - Three suppliers have been sourced. Realise Futures provided the recycled benches already in the village. The cost would be £334.95 (1500mm) or £384.50 (1800mm); fixings £15/set, free delivery. Harry Stebbings Workshop produce high quality benches. Their prices are £897 (1500mm) and £978 (2000mm). John Robertson of Sudbury charges £260 (1500mm) and £295 (1800mm), £12 per set of fixings, £20 delivery. Good quality benches are necessary when providing for the public, and it was not clear how robust the cheapest option would be. Nick Stones suggested the recycled option. Maureen John expressed the need for something that looked appropriate, though it is not always easy to see which are recycled. Ollie Coles remarked that a no-maintenance option is preferable. It is possible to source recycled benches that look extremely good, and a webpage was projected on to the screen. The Classic Seat from Realise Futures (a company that gives employment to disabled people) was agreed. Proposed - Nick Stones, Seconded - Ollie Coles, all in favour. 

.7
Parish Clusters - There was no action to be taken at present, Oliver Last will follow up this matter.

PCSO - Delivered her report. Abbie is our PCSO and introduced herself to the meeting. There have been 3 recorded crimes: A public order offence, Theft of identity plates over 13 weeks, and one to remain undisclosed. Priority Setting Meetings: The Chairman attends, but all are welcome.  The next meeting is Monday the 27th of July at 7pm and it will be at the Eye Police Station. Sergeant Ashe-Warby will be introduced. Richard Pierce-Saunderson asked what happens at these meetings and was told that issues that attendees may have are discussed, therefore what is discussed varies.

District Councillor -Cllr Julie Flatman: Stradbroke High School has been given £10,000 toward some flood lighting. Some Parish and Town Council training had been carried out, on the Community Infrastructure Levy. Councils (including PCs) will have a proportion of the money to be banked until needed, rather than having to be spent within a time-frame. This could be put with other funds and added to monies from other councils. It should prevent developers pulling out of projects. Section 106/CIL discussion followed but was inconclusive, but more information is expected soon. Richard Pierce-Saunderson expressed thanks for Julie's support regarding the Stradisphere event. Julie asked if there was anything that we would like our MP to attend/open - this could be born in mind for next year.

.8
Clothing Bank - MSDC has confirmed that recycling bags, to be collected with other recycled items, would be made available in addition to a clothing bank.

.9
Speedwatch - No one from the group had contacted the Clerk regarding the calibration of the speed gun. There had been an incident with an aggressive member of the public who had been caught speeding, which had been very upsetting. It will be ensured that there will be a mixed group present, and a number for the police issued to those on duty.

.10
Directional Sign The missing pointer from the post at the Wilby Road will be replaced soon.
15.8
'Promoting Stradbroke' - Don Darling reported that Gill Johnson will be happy to help with this. A Christmas Market of some kind is planned, but complementary to rather than competing with the School's Christmas Market, hoping to build on last year's success.

15.9
Improvements to Play Facilities - Ellie Wharton would like to set up a survey to find out what kind of facilities parents would like to see, hoping to add to what is there. Ollie Coles asked about the possibility of grants to help with the scheme, in order to get facilities that will compare favourably with those such as at Hoxne. The need for suitable facilities for smaller children was mentioned, but it is important to cater for children of all ages. A Risk Assessment had been circulated some time ago highlighting issues with our facilities. 106/CIL funding may be a source for some monies. Don Darling suggested forming a Working Group to look into it, as it was something the Amenities Stream had identified as desirable. There have been some volunteers to help with fundraising. Proposed - Don Darling, Seconded - Ellie Wharton, all in favour. Oliver Last was willing to join Don and Ellie in the matter, and Maureen John would be willing to help out if necessary.

15.10
Training for Councillors - Carrie Barnes had been on a course but as she was absent, no report was presented. Ellie Wharton is going on a training course SALC runs for Parish Councillors.

15.11
Stradbroke Monthly - Ellie read the Motion to ensure that all understood it. An independent Governance Board would be established. The Parish Council would pay the Clerk, accounts to be kept and any money needed for work on this would be transferred. This has been part of the Clerk’s duties and so already included in the Clerk’s hours; if this is to be changed the new Clerk’s hours may need to be reassessed.

Other than Annual meetings, this should do away with the need for it to be discussed by the PC. 

Nick Stones suggested that, rather than meeting quarterly, the Board meet as necessary which may be less frequent than quarterly, but while the new procedures are established, these Meetings may need to be more frequent.

The Governance Board is to make sure that there are no conflict of interest. The Editors are in agreement over this. Invoices for printing will come direct to the Clerk, so the matter of invoices being presented at the next PC meeting will apply for new expenditure not previously encountered.

The motion was proposed - Ollie Coles, Seconded - Peter Smith. It was accepted unanimously, and thanks were expressed to Maureen John, Gerald Jenkins, Ellie Wharton, and the Editors of the magazine. This will now no longer be an Agenda item until necessary.  Motion appended to minutes.

15.12
Clerk's Replacement - 

.1 A small group had been looking in to how to fill the vacancy. Charmaine Cooper has agreed to take the minutes of this meeting. i Carrie Barnes has taken on the day-to-day accounts; ii  Peter Smith is liaising with Trevor;  iii Nick Stones is taking on the cemetery matters; iv Stuart Gemmil has taken on correspondence. Approval that these arrangements are acceptable was sought and received. 

.2
 There is a mobile phone with Pay As You Go SIM, giving a new number for contacting the Clerk (which Stuart Gemmil has) - this is 07555 066147.

.3
 There is a new email address: stradbrokepc@outlook.com, enabling the new Parish Clerk to access emails. Oliver Last will send these details to the PC. 

.4
There have been a couple of people expressing an interest in the post of Clerk, though no one had yet been invited to interview as the closing date advertised by SALC had been extended to  31 July 2015. Those who have set up the arrangements with the Clerk will conduct the interview (Stuart Gemmill, Oliver Last, Carrie Barnes, Nick Stones, and Peter Smith), and Carol Smy is willing to help the new applicant. She has continued to work on the Freedom of Information requests which require dealing with. The status of these was discussed, and it will take some time for her to sort them out. 

15.13
Neighbourhood Plan - Oliver Last reported that a meeting will take place next Monday (the 20th) to look at the areas that landowners might make available for development.

Don Darling suggested that it would be good to go ahead and set up working parties on matters that were raised by the David Spenser's Survey on certain matters. Oliver Last agreed that the results, available on the website, were there for the village to use. 

15.14
Risk Assessment - 

.1
Peter Smith reported that there was nothing dangerous on the Community Centre Play Park/Fitness Track.

.2
Ollie Coles reported that the Westhall site has been looked at. 

.3
The Cemetery is going to be looked at by Nick Stones shortly. 

.4
The Permissive Path is fine and an obstruction has been removed by Gerald Jenkins.

.5
Play Park Inspections: These need to be arranged as soon as possible. David Bracey Play Inspections was recommended by Carol Smy, as they has been reliable in the past. MSDC have done these inspections in the past too, but they have not contacted her regarding this. It was suggested that David Bracey be approached.

.6
Risk Assessment Accountability - The current method of reporting is acceptable, but more detail could be given in the future, to be recorded in the minutes. Specific dates of inspections would be a good start.

15.15 Planning Matters

.1


1921/15 - Erection of a dwelling (following demolition of outbuildings) and use of an existing building for garage, with access via existing driveway to site. 

Watermeadow Lodge, Neaves Lane
Highways have no issues with this with a revised drive. This was rejected last time because it was outside the settlement boundary, and an appeal was lost. The buildings to be demolished were viewed. No issues had arisen regarding wildlife. If this was passed it may set a new precedent, and although items are considered on a case-by-case basis, it may influence future applications. Discussion followed about sustainability and over-development, and the matter of Five-Year Land Supply has muddied the matter. Approval recommended by a majority vote: prop RP-S; seconded DD; four in favour of the application; two against; six abstentions
1989/15 - Erection of detached garage building.  Proposed - Nick Stones, Seconded - Ollie Coles, all in favour.







     
        Rowan House, Laxfield 

Approval recommended unanimously

The following application was received after the agenda was posted but was advertised in a timely fashion on the notice board:

2359/15 - Two Silver Birch trees to be reduced in height by 3m. Proposed - Nick Stones, Seconded - Gerald Jenkins, one abstention, all else in favour.                                Hempsheaf House, Queens Street
Approval recommended by a majority vote: prop NS; seconded GJ; one abstention

.2
Planning Permission had been granted by MSDC for the following applications:

2532/14
Erection of 3 dwellings with alteration to access



Land adjacent The Laurels Bungalow, Church Street

3678/14
Change of use of agricultural land to livery (currently used for grazing horses). Erection of stable block (up to 8 horses). Erection of horse walker and ménage (not floodlit). Use of existing agricultural access.
                                                                              Frythe Barn, Wilby Road

1195/15
Erection of 3 bed dwelling including new access, off street parking and landscaping and additional parking to front of No 68 Westhall





68 Westhall

1414/15
Erection of single storey rear/side Extension. Erection of cart lodge.


Poplars, Laxfield Road

.3
Other Planning Matters

.i
No new updates have been received on the Grove Farm development. It was thought that it comes up to committee at the end of August, but this is not consistent with consultation dates. Ten affordable homes are to be lost in the new application, and this was discussed. It is unknown whether or not these were for local need housing, and this will be unknown until the plans are available. MSDC had reduced the amount after concerns from the environmental officer, based on the positions of the houses. There may need to be an Extraordinary Meeting to discuss the plans to enable comments after this significant change. The Chairman will chose the date, and all available will attend. It is thought that decision will have to be made by MSDC by the 29th. 

.ii
Fir Cottage, Church Street. This matter will be going to Committee on the 15th July 2015, because the occupant is a MSDC employee.

15.16
Correspondence - 

.1
The Chairman read out a note from the previous Clerk regarding a complaint received, and the ensuing cost to the PC. 

.2
Training Courses from SALC - details available

.3
NALC - Fly a Flag for the Commonwealth, 14th March 2016 - all PCs invited to take part

15.17
Reports

.1
County Councillor was not present - no report, this had been notified earlier in the Meeting

.2
District Councillor - report already received

.3
Police - report already received

15.18

.1
It was suggested by the Chairman that, unless a meeting was necessary for planning purposes, to miss the August meeting. An EGM could be called if necessary.

.2
Thanks were expressed to Don Darling and Roger Turkington, with their helpers, for the work done on the Festifull. Around 800 people (440 adults on the first day) attended and a good amount of money was raised by the various groups participating. 

We were unsuccessful in the Village of the Year competition, having been beaten (by 3 points) by Hoxne, though £200 prize money will be forthcoming. Thanks were expressed to David and Margaret Streeter for the interest in this.

.3
Ellie Wharton had received complaints about dog-fouling not only on the pavement outside the primary school, but also on Westhall Play Area. Reporting those seen to be doing appears to be the only way to prevent it.

.4
Don Darling reported that flood-lighting at the High School has been given the go-ahead, and the PC has committed £2000 toward this. This figure had been agreed some time ago, and Oliver Last proposed and Nick Stones seconded that the cheque should be issued, all in favour. Don also informed the meeting that he and Gerald had collated a new Village Directory, which will be circulated with the September magazine, as well as being available in the Library.

.5
Nick Stones asked if there was a defibrillator available in the village. There is a demonstration at the Brundish Fete as to how to use these (theirs is being placed in the phone box to enable users to get the code for use). There is one in the library, and some discussion followed about having one available at all times (i.e., outside the Library's opening hours). It is believe that there are seven in Stradbroke, and Don will find out where these are to publicise their whereabouts

15.19
Matters for Inclusion in the Agenda for the next Meeting of the Parish Council - 14th September 2015. These would be needed by the 7th of September.

There being no further business, the meeting closed at 21.34 hrs.

Signed:  Stuart Gemmill
Chairman








14 September 2015
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